Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on July 9, 2008
Attendance:  Art Strosberg (President), Gail Schechter (Bio-Entrepreneurship), Ann Nguyen (alumna), Chris Des Jarlais (Assistant Dean), Lana Lerner (GSA rep.),Debra Holcomb, Joe Lisella, David Shewmake (former Board President), Nancy Newman (UDAR staff), Dan Keller (Secretary)
Call to Order (Art)

· Art called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.
· The minutes from the last meeting were approved.  

· Minutes and other GDAA documents are stored both on UDAR’s network (accessible only internally) and at http://www.keller.com/gdaa/ (accessible by anyone from anywhere).
· Action items are in bold.
I. President’s and Alumni Regent’s Reports – Outside Events

· Founder’s Day Banquet (Art):  600-700 people

· AAUCSF dinner at Chancellor’s (Art):  last one with the Bishops (retiring soon;  Dave will likely be on the search committee for his replacement)
· Recent Regents’ meeting (two months ago, Dave):  main issues:  the State budget, increasing student fees, diversity, cuts at UCOP (early retirements, layoffs).  Everything else is on hold until new Pres. Udof takes over.  Next Regents’ meeting is next week in Santa Barbara.

· AAUC meeting (in SF, Dave, President of AAUC):  attended by alumni directors and alumni presidents.
  In future, presidents will meet separately.  Debra:  It’s useful to hear about the services (esp. on-line and social networking) that other campuses offer.  Regarding advocacy, what roles should we play?  Dave:  Each campus does this differently.  We should reach out to current students.  Also, we should have more interaction between alumni and fundraising foundations.  Some campus foundations have people who also sit on alumni association boards.  This cross-pollination is useful.  We should identify and propagate best practices.
· Various committees (Dave):  UCOP’s Grounds and Buildings; Foundations;  Health Services;  Long Range Planning;  Oversight of Labs (LBL, Livermore, Los Alamos) – demanded security clearance.

· Alumni events in Washington, DC (Dave):  with UC Pres. Udof.  Dave introduced Congresswoman Jackie Spier (UCD alumna).  Pres. Udof wants Dave with him in DC at the September reception for legislators.
II. Membership and Finance

· We have $37K in our UC Regents account and $10K in the Bank of America.  Total $47K.

· We have received $6K in the past year.

· In all membership categories, dues received have been declining.  

· Debra:  We did an outreach; why the decline?

· Nancy:  Unlike the other Alumni Associations who did three email blasts, we did only two.  We also had a mailing recently, for which we spent $4K.

· Joe:  It would be more effective to send a message to each alumnus/a on his/her membership anniversary date rather than everybody all on the same date.  Thus, our message serves almost as an invoice.
III. Dean’s Report and Dan Keller’s Report on the Graduations
· Chris:  The UAW is organizing all UC postdocs.  They claim they have a majority and filed a petition on June 30th.  An announcement was then drafted by the UCOP.  Chris sent it out to the postdocs today.
· 90% of our postdocs are paid through UC’s payroll system.  The remaining 10% use “pay-direct” which bypasses UC’s payroll and would prevent them from being union members.

· Some of the issues about tactics discussed in prior GDAA meetings continue to trouble us.  For example, union organizers do not always adhere to the rules that govern access to people and places.  Also, some people were signed up under the guise of completing a survey.

· Dave:  This matter will be of interest to Mary Krogan who will soon be Chairperson of the systemwide (all 10 campuses) Academic Senate.  Also, she attends Regents’ meetings.

· Dan:  Graduation for the physical therapists (around 60 graduates) was May 16th at Laurel Heights.  For the rest of the Graduate Division (around 40 graduates) it was May 30th at Genentech Hall.  Both were formal and well-executed events, with several speakers including Dean Calarco.  At each, Dan gave a three-minute pep talk urging grads to remain part of GDAA.  The text of the talk is at http://www.keller.com/gdaa/2008-05-30-commencement-speech.doc -- whomever talks at commencements next year is welcome to use it.
· Chris:  18 PhD programs had graduates.  We’re working on making our commencements more colorful and fun, with a banner for each program.

· Lana:  Many of the people who graduated this year didn’t attend because they have jobs outside the Bay Area and not enough reasons to return.
IV. Update on Endowed Graduate Division Student Fellowships

· Joe and Dean Calarco discussed the challenges of funding graduate fellowships.  This is Dean Calarco’s primary focus.

· It has also received attention from Alumni Relations where plans include:

· A newsletter, to be published on Sept. 30

· Meetings with department heads

· Tours of labs

· Collecting stories from and about graduate fellows and how much discovery begins with the work they do

· Building awareness of the importance of these students

· At a meeting planned for the Fall, four of our five Deans will present success stories.

· A single endowed fellowship account will be set up to support all the programs instead of having an account for each.

· Dean Calarco is looking at new ways of doing outreach, including matching challenge grants which are particularly attractive to donors who want fellowships to bear their names.
· Gail:  The concept of “translational” research is appealing and should be emphasized.

· Art:  Is it time for us to put our money into this program?  Joe:  Not yet.  Wait for matching funds.

· Chris:  We’ve hired designer Laura Meyers to develop a Graduate Division color scheme, logo, and identity.  There will be logo merchandise in the bookstore.

· The Graduate Division offices (including Dean Calarco’s… goodbye Millberry) will all have moved to Mission Bay by year end.
V. Student Associations, GSA and PSA
· Lana (GSA):  We have given the Outstanding Faculty Mentorship Award.  There were 40 nominations.  It went to Steve Finkbeiner.  See Synapse for details.
· A new activity is the Business Club:

· This is a joint effort of the Center for BioEntrepreneurship (CBE) and GSA.

· Meetings are held at Mission Bay.

· Each has one speaker. Some have been alumni.  Can GDAA suggest more?
· They talk about alternative careers.
· We need to find the right list to which to send invitations to potential attendees.  

· Speakers are company presidents and other high-profile people and deserve big audiences.

· Chris can forward invitations to the postdocs, to current graduate students, and to PSA members.

· The next talk will be on July 24th.  The speaker will be Jeffrey Skillington from Genentech.

· On July 31st the speaker will be Susan Olson of Worldwide Market Research (WWMR).  She will talk about the skills needed for market research for new products.

· Another activity is the Research in Progress Speakers (RIPS) talks.

· They are every Friday at 4:00 pm at Mission Bay.  They offer food and drink.

· 50-100 people (including some faculty) attend each week.  Alumni (and everyone) are welcome.
· It’s considered an honor to be nominated to speak.

· They find corporate sponsors who pay $350 and can set up a company banner and booth.

· The primary organizer is Sarah Goodwin.

· Nancy:  We publicize these on the online community site.

· They would like these events to be less corporate.  So GSA will sponsor three each year.

· Chris:  PSA might do one.

· Would GDAA sponsor some?  Art:  Can we choose which one we’ll sponsor?  If there is a list, please provide it and we’ll discuss it.
· Chris (PSA):  We meet monthly.  

· We run Planning Healthy Meals.

· We now have showers for bicyclists.

· We run a monthly presentation named Practice of Science.  At present we seek someone to talk about financial aspects of retirement for postdocs.

VI. Alumni Services
· Debra:

· Alumni Services are for all five schools plus the Association of Clinical Faculty.

· We are making an inventory of services now offered.

· We are guided by the AAUC Strategic Plan (see handout).  This is the model for the strategy Debra is creating.  She is putting together proposals for funding and projects and hopes they’ll be approved in August.
· They concentrate on how alumni are connected back to UCSF.  This is the platform for Joe’s fundraising work.  They are finding out who the alumni populations are and what they need.

· We now provide permanent email forwarding.  However, the addresses do expire after 18 months…  How is that “permanent”?  Must investigate.

· Alumni update their information through the alumni web site.  We are working with the web site coordinator on making it more obvious how to do this.
· Lana:  UCB does an exit interview as students leave.  Good alumni data is collected this way.  Chris:  We do an exit survey.  Debra:  We receive contact information for departing students from the registrars; then we do the work of maintaining contact and keeping the data current.  Joe:  Some of the data also comes from the Primary Investigators (PIs).  Nancy:  There is also a database of the 46 officers to whom we’ve provided hoods, though we’ve lost track of a quarter of these.  Debra:  Sometimes faculty have up-to-date student contact information and don’t share it with us.
VII. New Business

· Election of officers

· Art:  This getting dire!  We haven’t had a treasurer in years (though Nancy has kindly filled in).  Dan will be away for a year so we’ll be without a secretary.  Someone must represent GDAA to the AAUCSF (Dave and Dan had done this).  And Art never agreed to be lifetime president!  So every officer’s spot needs to be filled.

· Gail:  Can we use the email list to invite volunteers and nominations?  How can we get people to step up?  Joe:  Perhaps an item in the newsletter.  Gail:  Offer free membership in exchange for service?  Approach recent graduates?  Nancy:  Approach the 46 past officers (in her database).  Joe:  Send them a letter and Art follow up with a phone call.  Dave:  Make it clear that we’re not asking for money.

· Gail:  Volunteered to be a Vice President.
· Nancy:  Will continue to perform the duties of the treasurer.
· Dave:  Might Megan serve as secretary?  Art:  Will contact her.
VIII. Old Business
· Wall of Fame – Debra is researching who the alumni are and which ones are prominent.  Also, she is looking for a suitable design.  It must be affordable and repeatable.
· Possible next event – discussion deferred
· Art:  Whom shall we feature on the next promo piece for lifetime membership?  John Gardi.  The last one was Ann Sarver.
IX. Next Meeting and Adjournment

· Next meeting will be September 24th with dinner at 5:30 pm and quorum at 6:00 pm.
· We adjourned at 8:20 pm.
                                                      Submitted by Dan Keller                                                                                                                                                                                                    
� Clarification of roles and responsibilities:


Alumni directors are University employees.  They report to the heads of fundraising at their respective campuses.  They handle membership, web sites, foundations, etc.  Debra is ours at UCSF.


Alumni presidents are volunteers.  They speak for the alumni of their campus, and serve as visionaries and representatives.  Dave is ours at UCSF.


Development directors are University employees.  Their job is fundraising.  Joe is ours at UCSF.
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